

Nationally Accredited No. 30/E/KPT/2018 Dated 24th October 2018 This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License

# Developing Anti Domestic Violence Policy during Covid-19 Pandemic in Indonesia

## Ani Purwanti<sup>a</sup>, Fajar Ahmad Setiawan<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Diponegoro University Faculty of Law Email: ani\_purwanti81@yahoo.com <sup>b</sup>Human Rights Violation Analyst, Indonesian National Commission of Human Rights (Komnas HAM)

Submitted : 2020-09-09 | Accepted : 2020-09-27

**Abstract:** COVID-19 (a new strain of corona virus) has been declared a global pandemic. In Indonesia, the measures announced over the past few months have drastically changed people's daily lives. However, there are negative, unintended consequences. As the virus continues to spread around the world, it brings many new stresses, including physical and psychological health risks, isolation and loneliness, the closure of many schools and businesses, economic vulnerability, and job loss. Through all of this, children and their mothers are very vulnerable (End Violence against Children, 2020) to the risk of domestic violence. Currently, COVID-19 is a serious threat to the human population on earth because even though it has a health security dimension, it has an impact on other security dimensions. This article concluded that the domestic violence, in gender mainstreamed legal studies, can be included as a threat to human security (human security) which is exacerbated by the pandemic. In the context of policy, COVID-19 requires the participation of various national and cross-country actors, countries and state actors in efforts to resolve it. In that category, the state needs to work with various non-state actors to eradicate domestic violence.

Keywords: Domestic Violence, Policymaking, COVID-19 Pandemic, Indonesia

### I. INTRODUCTION

The increasing number of COVID-19 cases has led the Government to issue instructions for restricting leaving the house, even since March 16 2020 all civil servants have worked at home, and some private companies have treated the same instructions. The Ministry of Manpower noted 2.8 million workers had been laid off during the COVID-19 pandemic because the companies they worked for were not operating. The high wave of layoffs, loss of community livelihoods, followed by other impacts such as the emergence of potential for gender-based violence (such as; sexual violence, domestic violence, online genderbased violence and other forms of violence) experienced by women after the issuance of the determination of COVID-19 as a National disaster in the Presidential Decree 12/2020 concerning the Determination of the Non-Natural Disaster for the Spread of Corona Virus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) as a national disaster. This condition causes the burden of women to increase where in addition to having to take care of the household, assisting children's schoolwork, even looking for additional family economies. This double burden triggers household conflicts to get stronger, which leads to potential violence.

The Indonesian Ministry of Women and Child Empowerment data for the period March 2 - April 26 2020 shows the number of cases of violence against adult women (> = 18 years) has reached 173 cases with an average of 3 cases per day. Meanwhile, the number of victims of violence against adult women reached 174 victims with 66% (114 people) being victims of domestic violence and 6% (11 people) being victims of trafficking in persons. Physical and mental violence against women, for example, have been included in international and regional human rights conventions which have a legally binding nature against the state that has ratified them. In this regard, the international community has created an effective legal standard and pays special attention to domestic violence.

These international human rights documents include, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights ("UDHR"), the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights ("ICCPR"), and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights ("ICESCR") which become standards general regarding human rights, where victims of domestic violence can sue their respective countries. Incidents of domestic violence have shown that the state has failed to pay attention to the complaints of victims. Then a country can be subject to sanctions if the country is a member of the international instruments as previously mentioned. The same can be done under the Convention on the Elimination of A11 Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) and its Protocols.

Domestic violence refers to threats or other violent behaviour within the family that may be physical, sexual, psychological, or economic, and can include child abuse and partner violence<sup>1</sup>. Domestic intimate violence during a pandemic is associated with a variety of factors including economic stress, disaster-related instability, increased exposure to exploitative relationships, and reduced options for support<sup>2</sup>. Due to social isolation measures being implemented around the world to help reduce the spread of COVID-19, people living in situations of volatile domestic violence are confined to their homes. Social isolation exacerbates personal and collective vulnerability while limiting accessible and recognized options for support<sup>3</sup>. In many countries, including Australia, we have seen increased demand for domestic violence services and reports of an increased risk of children not attending

support. International Journal of Mental Health Nursing, 29: 549-552. https://doi.org/10.1111/inm.12735

<sup>3</sup> Van Gelder, N., Peterman, A., Potts, A., O'Donnell, M., Thompson, K., Shah, N., & Oertelt-Prigione, S. (2020). COVID-19: Reducing the risk of infection might increase the risk of intimate partner violence. *EClinicalMedicine*, 21, 100348.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Peterman, A., Potts, A., O'Donnell, M.et al. Pandemics and Violence Against Women and Children. (2020). *Center for Global Development Working Paper 528*. Washington, DC: Center for Global Development. https // www.cgdev.org/publication/pandemics-andviolence-aga inst-women-and-children

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Usher, K., Bhullar, N., Durkin, J., Gyamfi, N. and Jackson, D. (2020), Family violence and COVID-19: Increased vulnerability and reduced options for

school<sup>4</sup>, a pattern similar to previous episodes of social isolation linked to epidemics and pandemics (Boddy, Young & O'Leary 2020). In Australia, when stay-athome orders came into effect, police in some parts of the country reported a 40% reduction in crime overall, but a 5% increase in calls for domestic violence<sup>5</sup>. At the same time in Australia, Google reported a 75% increase in Internet searches related to support for domestic violence<sup>6</sup>. This pattern is repeated internationally. Reports of domestic and domestic violence have increased worldwide social isolation and quarantine since introduced. Recently, measures were anecdotal evidence from the United States, China, Brazil, and Australia indicates an increase in violence against intimate partners, women and children due to isolation and quarantine.<sup>7</sup> China, the first country to implement mass quarantine in Wuhan province, saw a threefold increase in domestic violence incidents in February 2020 compared to the previous year.<sup>8</sup> As Europe imposed quarantine measures in an attempt to slow the tide of infection, the Italian

- <sup>5</sup> Kagi, J., 'Crime rate in WA plunges amid coronavirus social distancing lockdown measures'. ABC News Australia. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from: <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-04-08/coronavirus-shutdown-sees-crime-ratedropin-wa / 12132410>
- <sup>6</sup> Poate, S. (2020). 75% increase in domestic violence searches since Coronavirus. *NBN News*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from: https://www.nbnnews.com.au/2020/03/31/dvsearc hes-coronavirus/
- <sup>7</sup> Campbell, A. M., An Increasing Risk of Family Violence during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Strengthening Community Collaborations to Save Lives. (2020). *Forensic Science International*: Reports, 100089; above n.1;

government began tasking hotels with providing shelter for a growing number of people fleeing abusive situations.<sup>9</sup> Likewise, France reported a 32%-36% increase in complaints of domestic violence following the implementation of self-isolation and quarantine measures.<sup>10</sup> France has also started assigning hotels as shelters for those fleeing harassment. As quarantine measures expanded to the United States, individual states reported a similar increase in the incidence of domestic violence ranging from 21% to 35% (2020 stakes). Returning to Europe, Britain is also seeing concerns about increasing violence in families.<sup>11</sup> There have been reports of homicides related to domestic violence in several countries.<sup>12</sup> The UK's National Domestic Harassment Hotline has seen a 25% increase in phone calls since stayat-home measures were implemented<sup>13</sup>, recording at least eight domestic violencerelated deaths (Knowles 2020).

This article discusses the issue of domestic violence in the context of COVID-19 pandemic. The current existence of COVID-19 is included as one of the security

- <sup>9</sup> Davies, S. & Batha, E. *Europe braces for domestic abuse 'perfect storm' amid coronavirus lockdown*, (Thomas Reuters Foundation News, 2020).
- <sup>10</sup> Reuters News Agency (2020). As domestic abuse rises in lockdown, France to fund hotel rooms. *Aljazeera*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/03/domesti c-abuse-rises-lockdown-france-fund-hotel-rooms-200331074110199.html
- <sup>11</sup> Bradbury-Jones, C. & Isham, L., 'The pandemic paradox: the consequences of COVID-19 on domestic violence', (2020) 29(13-14), *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, https://doi.org/10. 1111 / jocn.15296

240 | Purwanti, Setiawan - Developing Anti Domestic Violence Policy During Covid-19 Pandemic...

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Duncan, E., 'NSW domestic violence support groups warn coronavirus isolation is prompting surge in demand for services'. *ABC News Australia*. Retrieved on April 15, 2020 <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-03-27/coronavirus-domestic-family-violence-COVID-19-surge/12096988></a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Allen-Ebrahimian, B., 'China's Domestic Violence Epidemic', Axios. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 <https://www.axios.com/china-domesticviolencecoronavirusquarantine-4d16-afdd-b76ecfb28882.html >

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Kelly, J. & Morgan, T., 'Coronavirus: Domestic abuse calls up 25% since lockdown, charity says'. *BBC News*. Retrieved on 12th April, 2020 from: <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-52157620">https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-52157620</a>

issues from a health perspective within the framework of a domestic violence issue. The human security policy approach is used to formulate a policy for handling these problems by considering several things: Evidence Base Approach, which is an evidence-based approach to the national and international agendas for health policy and health research. In this case, it must be supported by valid evidence, starting from the origin of the person infected, the number of people who interacted with the victim, the number of victims and so on. Collaboration Method, specifically aims to increase team success when they are involved in collaborative problem solving. That in making policies related to the problem of handling domestic violence, in this case COVID-19, it requires synergy among crosssectoral stakeholders.

# II. LEGAL MATERIALS AND METHODS

The method used by this article to see the impact of COVID-19 on domestic violence is by conducting a literature study method. This literature study is drawn from secondary legal sources such as laws and several journals, books, and news related to issues of domestic violence, the COVID-19 pandemic and the relationship between the two.

### III. RESULT AND DISCUSSION

# State of Living during Pandemic in Indonesia

The new coronavirus outbreak has been intensifying even more globally,

countries are adopting specific measures to slow the spread of the virus through mitigation and containment.<sup>14</sup> Social distancing and isolation are critical to the public health strategies adopted by many countries, and in many situations penalties are imposed for anyone who violates these restrictions. Social isolation requires families to remain in their homes resulting in intense and irreversible contact and the depletion of existing support networks, such as through extended families and through social or community-based support networks for families at risk. In addition, isolation places children at greater risk for neglect as well as physical, emotional, sexual and domestic abuse. Due to imposed strategies of distance and social isolation (necessary), and due to the lack of essential resources and the economic consequences of these actions, people globally live in stressful conditions. Although social isolation is an effective infection control measure, social isolation can have significant social, economic, and psychological consequences, which can be a catalyst for stress that can lead to violence.

United Nations Secretary-General Antonio Guterres recently called on countries to prioritize support and set up an emergency warning system for people living with family violence.<sup>15</sup> Pharmacies and grocery stores in France now provide emergency warning systems to help enable people to indicate they are in danger and need support<sup>16</sup>, through code word recognition to alert staff they need

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Van Gelder, et al above n.1; Campbell, above n.7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> News Wires., 'UN chief decries 'horrifying' rise in domestic violence amid virus lockdown'. *France* 24. Retrieved on 6th April, 2020 from: <a href="https://www.france24.com/en/20200406-un-chief-decries-horrifying-rise-in-domestic-violence-amid-viruslockdown">https://www.france24.com/en/20200406-unchief-decries-horrifying-rise-in-domestic-violence-amid-viruslockdown</a>>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Guenfound, I., 'French women use code words at pharmacies to escape domestic violence during coronavirus lockdown'. *ABC News*. Retrieved on 8th April, 2020 from: <a href="https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://abcnews.go.com/International/frenchwomen-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238>">https://ab

assistance.<sup>17</sup> Domestic violence support agencies in some areas have published specific guidelines on domestic violence in COVID-19 with a focus on what friends and family can do to support people who are isolated (Australian Domestic Violence Resource Centre [DVRCA] 2020). Charities also recognize the role that neighbours can play in supporting people living with family violence, providing advice on what to listen to and look for when they are alone at home, and encouraging conversations with neighbours.18

The current COVID-19 phenomenon has several impacts on society. The impacts of COVID-19 range from economic to social. This is due to the existence of several policies made by the government in an effort to reduce transmission that occurs in the community. Transmission of the COVID-19 virus through droplets or physical contact has prompted the government to issue social distancing and quarantine policies urging people to stay at home and not go anywhere. The existence of a period of quarantine has made the number of domestic violence against women and children increase globally. This occurs because many women are forced to isolate or "isolated" at home with the perpetrators of violence. Dian Kartikasari, Chairperson of the INFID Executive Board and Secretary General of the Indonesian Women's Coalition (KPI) 2009-2020 said that the period of independent isolation had an effect on creating conflicts in the household. The cases of violence experienced by women today range from physical, psychological, and violence. One of sexual the cases experienced by the female head of the household was attempted rape during the spraying of disinfectants. Isolation is also a risk where individuals will experience PTSD, depression, anxiety, and other mental health. Johnson and Ferraro (2000) states that perpetrators of domestic violence are divided into two, namely, characterological and situational. This situation can be a cause of domestic violence in the middle of a time like now due to stress caused by staying at home continuously, stress due to job loss, reduced income and other issues.

The application of social distancing and staying at home also applies in Indonesia. This is due to the increasing number of corona positive cases in Indonesia. Based on data from the Task Force (quoted from Idhom, 2020) on April 23, 2020, the number of positive cases of COVID-19 reached 4,557, of which 3,778 patients were still in the process of treatment and the total death toll reached 399. Currently, the PSBB has also begun to apply in several areas made in the context of preventing the spread of corona in Indonesia. PSBB is a Large-Scale Social Restriction. This PSBB regulation has been recorded in the Minister of Health Regulation Number 9 of 2020. PSBB causes disruption of people's daily activities because these restrictions include school and work vacations, restrictions on religious activities, restrictions on activities in places or public facilities, restrictions on socio-cultural activities, transportation, and other activity restrictions.

People also currently spend a lot of time at home. For some people, spending time at home is a fun activity because the home is a place where we feel safe but for some people it is not. The existence of

abuse'. *Global News*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 <https://globalnews.ca/news/ 6723582/coronavirus-domestic-abuse/>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Davies & Batha, Above n 9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Gerster, J., 'When home isn't safe: How coronavirus puts neighbors on front lines of

domestic violence problems makes some people dislike spending time at home, but now they have to stay at home. According to UN Secretary General Antonio Guteres<sup>19</sup> that there is concern over an increase in domestic violence in several countries where this is because many people are trapped in homes with abusive partners. As said by the UN Secretary General Antonio Guteres, several countries that reportedly have increased rates of domestic violence include Australia, China, Spain and Indonesia. In China, it was recorded that 300 couples filed for divorce since February 24, 2020, where since the lockdown was implemented, this divorce was due to frequent quarrels that could lead to domestic violence. Then in Spain, there were 18 percent more complaints in the first two weeks of the lockdown. During the COVID-19 pandemic in Australia, there was an increase of one-third of cases from 40 percent of clients who were victims of domestic violence.

There are factors that cause domestic violence during the COVID-19 pandemic such as social, economic factors, etc. Economic factors are the main cause during the COVID-19 pandemic because economic activity has also decreased or even stopped. There have been many layoffs (PHK) so that the economies of the families who are laid off experience no income to finance their daily lives. From these problems, it can trigger pressure and cause excessive emotions in the breadwinner which can lead to physical violence. According to Tuani Sondang Rejeki Marpaun's statement<sup>20</sup>, a member of the Legal Aid Institute for the Indonesian Women's Association for Justice (LBH Apik), from March 16 to April 12 there were 75 case complaints and the number of domestic violence in March increased when compared to two months ago, January and February. Domestic violence cases are in the second rank based on the complaints of these cases.

Isolation coupled with the psychological and economic stress that accompanies a pandemic as well as the potential for increased negative coping mechanisms excessive alcohol (eg consumption) can coincide in a storm that is perfect for igniting an unprecedented wave of family violence.<sup>21</sup> In Australia, when social distancing measures were put in place, sales of alcoholic goods were up by more than  $36\%^{22}$ , and as restaurants, bars and pubs have closed, people are now drinking more within the confines of their homes. Unemployment rates worldwide are rapidly increasing to double digits, with millions registering for welfare payments and a worldwide recession expected in the near future.<sup>23</sup> Substance abuse, financial hardship, and isolation are well-known risk factors for domestic abuse.<sup>24</sup> During isolation, there are also fewer opportunities for people living with family violence to ask for help. Isolation also helps keep abuse hidden with physical or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> News Wires, above n 15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> DW, 'Di Masa Pandemi Corona Perempuan Indonesia Lebih Rentan Alami KDRT'. *Tempo.co*. Retrieved on April 16, 2020 <https://www.tempo.co/dw/2347/di-masapandemi-corona-perempuan-indonesia-lebihrentan-alami-kdrt>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Van Gelder, et al above n.1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Campbell, above n.7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Kennedy, S., 'Jobs destroyed worldwide as coronavirus triggers deep recession. *The Japan* 

*Times*. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from: <a href="https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/04/06/">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/04/06/</a> business/jobs-destroyed-worldwide-coronavirus-recession/>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> McCulloch, Jude; Maher, JaneMaree; Fitz-Gibbon, Kate; Segrave, Marie; Roffee, James (2018): Review of the Family Violence Risk Assessment and Risk Management Framework (CRAF): Final Report. Monash University. Report. https://doi.org/10.26180/5bab197f3fb56

emotional signs of family violence and abuse that no one else can see.<sup>25</sup>

Reports suggest that COVID-19 is used as a coercive control mechanism whereby offenders exercise further control in abusive relationships, particularly in the use of detention, fear and the threat of transmission as mechanisms of abuse. In Australia, charities providing support to people experiencing domestic violence have highlighted concerns specifically related to reports of people whose close partners have used COVID-19 as a form of abuse. There have been reports of misinformation being used by intimate partners regarding the extent of quarantine measures<sup>26</sup> and other forms of abuse related to COVID-19.27 Furthermore, there are reports that those who experience domestic violence may be afraid of going to hospital for fear of contracting COVID-19.28

Apart from being isolated, the economic conditions in the family during this pandemic are also the cause of the increase in domestic violence. The existence of the COVID-19 pandemic has made several employees in Indonesia threatened from dismissal of work rights (PHK) because of the large number of jobs that do not allow them to be done at home, such as in production activities. In addition, layoffs were also carried out due to a lack of purchases from consumers and restrictions on exports to certain countries which resulted in reduced company income followed by losses. Layoffs make Indonesian people who work and experience layoffs will experience shortages in the level of the household economy. This will trigger stress and emotions because you think about the cost of daily living. Male breadwinners can take their stress and emotions and frustration out on women and their children in the form of violence. Hence, the increased stress that occurs among parents leads to physical abuse and neglect of their children. With this situation, parents also feel pressured when dealing with children's behaviour at home and demand that they do tasks rudely or aggressively.

With the explanation above, it can be concluded that the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic disrupts the welfare of the family where the family should provide and fulfil all needs. As stated by BKKBN (2002), family welfare is a dynamic condition in which all needs are met: material physical, mental, spiritual and social, which allows the family to live naturally in accordance with their environment and allows a child to grow and obtain the necessary protection as an effort to form mental attitude and personality that are steady and mature as quality human resources. Meanwhile, the current reality that occurs in family life is that social needs are not fulfilled due to social distancing which causes them to not be able to communicate directly with others even though direct communication with others is also a social need. In addition. several families experienced termination of employment, which reduced their income to fulfil their

29/coronavirus-family-violence-surge-invictoria/12098546>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Stark, E. (2012). "Looking beyond domestic violence: Policing coercive control." *Journal of Police Crisis Negotiations*, 12(2), 199-217.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Gearin, M. & Knight, B., 'Family violence perpetrators using COVID-19 as a form of abuse we have not experienced before'. *ABC News Australia*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-03-</p>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Fielding, S., 'In quarantine with an abuser: surge in domestic violence reports linked to coronavirus'. *The Guardian*. Retrieved on 8th April, 2020 <ttps://www.theguardian.com/usnews/2020/apr/03/coronavirus-quarantine-abusedomestic-violence>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Ibid

needs and wants both materially and nonmaterially. Then the physical / physical needs are also difficult to fulfil in the family with the current situation because recreation areas are not operational due to the COVID-19 pandemic that has not subsided. If seen from the cases of domestic violence during this pandemic, the impact is that the welfare of the family is disturbed because they cannot meet their physical, mental, spiritual and social needs during the COVID-19 pandemic.

### Developing Anti Domestic Violence Policy During COVID-19 Pandemic

The observed increase in domestic violence may partly stem from existing social systemic problems that can and be exacerbated by disaster-related stress and tension, economic downturn, displacement, and uncertainty (Parkinson, 2013). The current pandemic shares several major similarities with previous disasters. However, it also presents a unique and sad paradox for victims. If they decide or are forced by their partner to stay at home, they risk enduring or increasing violence. If they can leave, they run the risk of being exposed to a dangerous virus that is highly contagious. Coercive control is a hallmark of abusive relationships<sup>29</sup>, and already, reports have shown disturbing accounts of offenders taking advantage of COVID-19 to instil fear and obedience in their partners.<sup>30</sup> Some medical professionals are concerned that this

type of coercion may also result in fewer victims seeking medical care for domestic violence-related injuries or vice versa, one of the most vital avenues for screening and detect abuse.<sup>31</sup>

Domestic violence is a largely "hidden" epidemic - and never more so than the current state of isolation required and mandated. Although much uncertainty lies ahead, it is clear that the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic will weigh heavily on those facing unprecedented circumstances in isolation - indefinitely - in unsafe homes. For those who are disproportionately affected by domestic violence, it may be particularly detrimental. It is important to note that often the most dangerous and potentially deadly time for the victim or survivor of an abusive relationship is immediately after leaving the relationship.<sup>32</sup> During this time they are at highest risk for serious bodily injury, mental breakdown, and homicide, which adding an additional level of complexity to the already difficult decision to leave the abuser. Coincidentally, some shelters, which are usually affected and under-resourced, are close to or in their capacity when they apply social distancing guidelines to ensure a safe and socially distant communal environment.33

Additionally, many shelters only have the capacity to accommodate women (and often, their children) for short periods, increasing their risk of returning to abusive partners when alternatives such as hotel

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Stark, above n. 25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Godin, M., 'How coronavirus is affecting victims of domestic violence'. *Time*. Retrieved (2020, March 18) from <https://time.com/5803887/coronavirusdomestic-violence-victims/>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Loc. Cit

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Campbell, J. C., Glass, N., Sharps, P. W., Laughon, K., & Bloom, 'T. Intimate partner homicide: Review and implications of research

and policy' (2007) 8(3) *Trauma, Violence & Abuse*, 8, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1177/1524838007303505

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Kofman, Y. B., & Garfin, D. R., 'Home Is Not Always a Haven: The Domestic Violence Crisis Amid the COVID-19 Pandemic', (2020) *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*. Advance online publication. <http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/tra0000866>

vouchers are not available. Across the country, doctors, researchers, advocates, policymakers and government agencies are working tirelessly to mitigate the current devastating effects. With the threat of the second wave of COVID-19, it is imperative that there is a collective effort to ensure that as much DV protection as possible continues to be integrated into the response and recovery of the COVID-19 disaster. As mentioned, DV spikes often occur long after a disaster strikes.<sup>34</sup> Therefore, appropriate funds and resources should be allocated to victims and survivors, as well as front lines in a domestic violence crisis such as service centers, shelters and institutions.

Equally important is reducing the psychological sequelae of experiencing domestic violence during the collective trauma that develops. Post-traumatic stress disorder is the most common mental health disorder associated with traumatic events and disasters<sup>35</sup> and domestic violence.<sup>36</sup> In combination, these events can serve as additional triggers, because traumatic stress is often associated with mental health comorbidities<sup>37</sup> and other negative health outcomes such as pain and gastrointestinal tracts and respiratory problems.<sup>38</sup>

The increase in cases of domestic violence during the Covid pandemic is quite

alarming because on the one hand the victim must still get help, on the other hand, the officer who handles the dilemma and must make careful anticipations so as not to catch the virus, that's why several protocols for handling cases of violence are needed. It is hoped that women can become a joint protocol in handling violence against women so that women who become victims are still served by their cases and service provider institutions can still provide case handling by referring to the existing protocol (Ministry of Women's Empowerment and Child Protection, United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA). The available protocols include:

- Protocol for complaints of cases of violence against women during the COVID-19
- 2. Protocol for providing assistance services for violence against women during the COVID-19
- Referral protocol to health services for violence against women during the COVID-19
- 4. Protocol for referral to safe houses or shelters for violence against women during the COVID-19
- Protocol for psychosocial services for violence against women during the COVID-19 pandemic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Sety, M., James, K., & Breckenridge, J. Understanding the risk of domestic violence during and post natural disasters: (2014) 5 Literature review. In L. W. Roeder (Ed.), *Issues of* gender and sexual orientation in humanitarian emergencies <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-05882-5">http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-05882-5</a>> 99-111

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Galea S, Nandi A, Vlahov D. 'The epidemiology of post-traumatic stress disorder after disasters', (2005) *Epidemiol Rev*, <doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxi003>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Dutton, M. A., Green, B. L., Kaltman, S. I., Roesch, D. M., Zeffiro, T. A., & Krause, E. D. 'Intimate partner violence, PTSD, and adverse health outcomes' (2006) 21. Journal of Interpersonal Violence, <hr/>(http:// dx.doi.org/10.1177/0886260506289178>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> eg, depression, anxiety; Brady, K. T., Killeen, T. K., Brewerton, T., & Lucerini, S. 'Comorbidity of psychiatric disorders and posttraumatic stress disorder', (2000), *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 61(Suppl. 7)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Garfin, D. R., Thompson, R., & Holman, E. A., 'Acute stress and subsequent health outcomes: A systematic review', (2018) 112 Journal of Psychosomatic Research, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores .2018.05.017>; Pacella, M. L., Hruska, B., & Delahanty, D. L., 'The physical health consequences of PTSD and PTSD symptoms: A meta-analytic review' (2013) 27 Journal of Anxiety Disorders,. <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j .janxdis.2012.08.004>

- Protocol Legal counselling services for violence against women during the COVID-19
- Protocol for legal process assistance for violence against women during the COVID-19
- 8. Protocol for rescue of violence against women during the COVID-19.

With these protocols it is expected to be able to Guidelines that can be replicated by service agencies in each region by adjusting the content and coverage to the local context, regional policies, and local resources in order to provide comprehensive services by prioritizing the safety of service agency officers and reporters. In general, the purpose of this protocol is to provide a Protocol for Handling Cases of Violence against Women who are victims in accordance with the handling procedures during the COVID-19 pandemic.

The negative impact of the steps taken by Indonesia and other countries to tackle the spread of the 2019 coronavirus disease (COVID-19) on the community has begun to be revealed. An area of concern is the impending crisis of domestic violencegender-based violence and child abuse and neglect, due to movement restrictions, loss of income, isolation, overcrowding, and stress and anxiety, all of which place women and children at risk of a disproportionate increase in risk danger. This increased risk is not surprising. Previous epidemics, such as the Ebola virus disease outbreak in West Africa. 2 but also the cholera and Zika virus disease outbreaks, led to a regional environment in which domestic violence became more common; there is a reduction in funding for gender based violence specialist public health services; and, for survivors of genderbased violence, access to health services is

reduced. Although we are not aware of any published studies to date tracking national trends in gender-based violence related to COVID-19, early reports from Indonesian support services such as the National Commission on Violence Against Women (Komnas Perempuan) helpline have shown an increase in service use, a pattern seen elsewhere (with important examples in China, Spain and France).

The above discussion clearly demands gender-based policies to address their vulnerabilities and protect them economically, psychologically and physically during and after a pandemic. Because women's vulnerability to health, domestic violence and livelihood issues are often overlooked, it is important to understand that the impact of the pandemic on women in relation to their well-being is often more severe and long-term. To tackle domestic violence, the government must make policies that initiate helplines for women and children. Emergency protection for marginalized communities is also important. However, gender gaps still exist, so there is a need to address women's mental and legal problems in the current crisis. Therefore, the government must map an action plan to counter the short and long term effects of the coronavirus on women while paying attention to their health, livelihoods and domestic violence. To this end, largescale consultations with women's organizations especially with government, civil society and women's rights bodies need to be initiated. Women's representatives in parliament must be involved in the decisionmaking process to shape public policies and ensure that these policies are gender equitable. Innovative crisis counselling support services should be provided to women while social isolation and distance are being practiced. This can be done by leveraging technology in smartphones and the internet as an opportunity to better support mental health through apps that offer free mental health counselling. Create a blog or vlog (video blog) that encourages contacting a counsellor to talk about daily stress and how it can be reduced. National databases should be prepared immediately to register cases of violence against women reported under lockdown. There is a need to improve existing health services to the extent possible targeted specifically at women beneficiaries for example by allocating a larger budget in the health sector. By having different research and development cells in the ministry of health working on pandemic preparedness and prevention even under normal circumstances. Increase doctor-nurse rations. Invest in paramedic care and build capacity through training female health workers to reduce shocks caused by the pandemic.

Using gender lens as a foundation of policy and helping organizations at the grassroots to examine what is working; what are the delivery dynamics; the impact of women's inclusion; **Dynamics** of collaboration between government and civil society organizations The efficacy of civil sector organizations must be increased by giving them the reach and space to work at this level. A strong local government system is an urgent need to plan and deal with local problems and priorities at their doorstep. Health services for all, including family planning and reproductive health facilities. A fool-proof mechanism must be in place to evaluate gender justice programs run by the government and to assess whether women's needs are being addressed through policy action. Provincial and district government systems in addition to the COVID-19 response team should be used to provide safety training to women, especially medical staff, who are at the forefront of dealing with coronavirus patients. All policy-related materials must be disseminated among women and create awareness at all levels. Domestic workers need to be documented and the informal sector must be entered into a formal database. SOPs should be formulated respectfully on how the government can distribute money among women and take their dignity into account to ensure universal distribution of cash transfers income as smoothly as possible. or Additional debate is needed on the universalization of income support for all citizens who need it and must be able to get it.

In Indonesia prior to the corona virus crisis, gender-based violence was already considered common, very linked to substantial negative downstream social, psychological and physical outcomes. Therefore, any resulting increase in rates of domestic violence will not only be a further parody of human rights but also be associated with further long-term costs to society, which may not be remedied beyond the immediate threat of COVID-19.

Currently Indonesia has legislation on penalizing marital violence through the Law No. 23/2004 on the Eradication of Marital Violence. The Anti Marital Violence Act is closely related to several other prevailing laws and regulations, among others, Law Number 1 of 1946 concerning the Criminal Code and its Amendments, Law Number 8 of 1981 concerning the Criminal Procedure Code, Law Number 1 of 1974 concerning Marriage, Law Number 7 of 1984 concerning the Ratification of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, and Law Number 39 of

1999 concerning Human Rights Human. The birth of the Anti-Marital Violence Act is a milestone for legal protection efforts against victims of violence that occur within the scope of the household. Household, also specifically regulates violence that occurs in the household with elements of a crime that is different from the criminal act of maltreatment regulated in the Criminal Code. The Anti Marital Violence Act regulates forms of domestic violence, including physical violence, psychological violence, sexual violence, and household neglect. In addition, it also regulates the obligations for law enforcement officers, health workers, social workers, companion volunteers, or spiritual mentors to protect victims so that they are more sensitive and responsive to household interests, which from the outset are directed at household integrity and harmony, Law Number 23 of 2004 concerning the Elimination of Domestic Violence (Anti Marital Violence Act) is a legal umbrella for the community and law enforcers such as the Police. Prosecutors / Prosecutors of the Republic of Indonesia and Lawyers, especially Judges in handling and resolving cases of domestic violence. For this reason, law enforcers need to be equipped with knowledge, insight, skills, mental attitudes and professional ethics in accordance with the prevailing order in handling and resolving cases of domestic violence. However, in the circumstance of pandemic, the implementation of Anti Marital Violence Act should be in accordance to the approach of public health that is gender-conscious.

It has never been more important than now to adopt a public health approach to gender based violence in Indonesia. The principles of a public health approach should be applied to support survivors of gender

based violence. The WHO public health approach consists of four steps, which we recommend adapting to help prevent domestic violence during this pandemic. Without adequate supervision, it is impossible to capture the burden of domestic violence during this pandemic. Because of selection bias, administrative data sets consistently underestimate the level of domestic violence. Potential approaches to increasing domestic violence surveillance could include routine investigations (appropriately integrated into remote primary care consultations or active syndromic surveillance of local health protection teams) and urgent implementation of linked data sets between police and health records data sets for identify individuals at risk. Increasing supervision will also provide opportunities to offer targeted support and interventions. Although formal evaluations of current interventions have not been carried out during the pandemic, national charities (such as, but not limited to, Women's Aid, Safelives, and the National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children) have produced guidance on how survivors can both report violence, abuse, and neglect and keeping themselves safe. including information on remote reporting and support mechanisms. There are substantial gaps in the literature relating to monitoring and evaluating effective interventions to support those at risk of experiencing domestic violence, child abuse and neglect during this pandemic. The medical profession has a duty to provide support in addressing these problems - providing a public health approach to support the most vulnerable in society.

The negative impact of the steps taken by Indonesia and other countries to tackle the spread of the 2019 coronavirus disease

(COVID-19) on the community has begun to be revealed. An area of concern is the impending crisis of domestic violence gender-based violence and child abuse and neglect, due to movement, decreased income, isolation, overcrowding and stress, all of which place women and children at increased risk of disproportionate and discriminating treatments. This increased risk is not surprising. Epidemics can lead to regional environments in which domestic violence is becoming more common; there is a funding service for gender based violence specialist public health services; and, for survivors of gender-based violence, access to health services is reduced. Although we have not seen any published studies to date that monitor national trends in gender-based violence related to COVID-19, early reports from Indonesian support services such as the National Commission on Violence Against Women helpline have shown an increase in service use, patterns seen elsewhere (with important examples in China, Spain and Indonesia France). In prior the to Coronavirus Crisis, gender-based violence was very common, related to substantial negative downstream social, psychological and physical outcomes.

The principles of a public health approach should be applied to support survivors of gender based violence. The WHO's public health approach consists of four steps, which we are seeing for the first time to help prevent domestic violence during this pandemic (appendix). Without adequate supervision, it is impossible to capture the burden of domestic violence during this pandemic. Because of selection bias, administrative data sets consistently underestimate the level of domestic violence. The potential for monitoring domestic violence surveillance could check for routine investigations (feasible to be integrated into remote care consultation approaches or active syndromic surveillance of local health protection teams) and the proximity of the linked data set between police and health records data sets for identification of individuals at risk. Increasing supervision will also provide opportunities to offer targeted support and interventions. Although formal evaluations of current interventions have not been carried out during the pandemic, non-governmental organizations and community organizations have produced guidance on how survivors can report violence, abuse and neglect and keep themselves safe, including information on remote reporting and support. There is substantial in the literature with regard to evaluations and evaluations that are effective in supporting those at risk of experiencing domestic violence, child abuse and neglect during this pandemic. The medical profession has a duty to provide support in addressing these problems providing a public health approach to support the least vulnerable in society.

# IV. CONCLUSION AND SUGGESTION

The presence of the COVID-19 pandemic is very influential in carrying out daily activities. Besides that, it also has many impacts on society, starting from health, economic and social impacts. This impact also affects the emergence of problems, one of which occurred during the COVID-19 pandemic, which is the problem of Domestic Violence, where during the COVID-19 pandemic there has been an increase in the number of Domestic Violence. The causes of domestic violence include independent home quarantine which traps victims of domestic violence with perpetrators of domestic violence. In addition, it also triggers stress because with this pandemic the family economy is reduced which in turn can trigger family disputes that lead to violence. An increase in the number of domestic violence is not only the duty or responsibility of the government but all levels of society. The efforts in overcoming domestic violence during this pandemic which can be directly reported to the task in charge. In addition, the institution that oversees this problem must also be fast and responsive in processing reports on domestic violence and helping to solve problems.

In Indonesia, the only legislation that effectively focuses on violence against women currently is the Law No. 23/2004 on the Eradication of Marital Violence (Anti Marital Violence Act). Despite the penal scope is limited to violence within family, the Act is legitimate enough to effectively persecute perpetrators of domestic violence. However, this legislation is lacking in terms of restoration and reparation of the victim (i.e. physical and mental damage, access to justice, healthcare, child care and job). This problem is now exacerbated even worse during the pandemic. Therefore, any resulting increase in rates of domestic violence would not only be a further parody of human rights but also a surveillance at a further long-term cost to society, which may not be able to address the immediate threat of COVID-19. It has never been more important than now to adopt a public health approach to gender based violence in Indonesia.

### REFERENCES

#### Journals

Aizer, A., 'the Gender Wage Gap and Domestic Violence', (2010) American Economic Review

- Anderberg, D., and H. Rainer, *Domestic Abuse: Instrumental Violence and Economic Incentives*, (CESifo Working Paper No. 3673, 2011)
- Black, M., Basile, K., Breiding, M., Smith,
  S., Walters, M., Merrick, M., Stevens,
  M. 'National Intimate Partner and
  Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS):
  2010 summary report', (2011) Atlanta,
  GA: National Center for Injury
  Prevention and Control, Centers for
  Disease Control and Prevention
- Bradbury-Jones, C. & Isham, L., 'The pandemic paradox: the consequences of COVID-19 on domestic violence', (2020) 29(13-14), *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, https://doi.org/10. 1111 / jocn.15296
- Brady, K. T., Killeen, T. K., Brewerton, T., & Lucerini, S. 'Comorbidity of psychiatric disorders and posttraumatic stress disorder', (2000), *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 61(Suppl. 7)
- Campbell, A. M., 'An Increasing Risk of Family Violence during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Strengthening Community Collaborations to Save Lives', (2020), *Forensic Science International*: Reports, 100089.
- Campbell, J. C., Glass, N., Sharps, P. W., Laughon, K., & Bloom, 'T. Intimate partner homicide: Review and implications of research and policy' (2007) 8(3) *Trauma, Violence & Abuse*, 8, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1177/1524838007303505
- Dutton, M. A., Green, B. L., Kaltman, S. I., Roesch, D. M., Zeffiro, T. A., & Krause, E. D. 'Intimate partner violence, PTSD, and adverse health outcomes' (2006) 21. Journal of Interpersonal Violence, <a href="http://">http://</a>

dx.doi.org/10.1177/088626050628917 8>

- Galea S, Nandi A, Vlahov D. 'The epidemiology of post-traumatic stress disorder after disasters', (2005) *Epidemiol Rev*, <doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxi003>.
- Garfin, D. R., Thompson, R., & Holman, E. A., 'Acute stress and subsequent health outcomes: A systematic review', (2018) 112 Journal of Psychosomatic Research, <<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychore</u> <u>s.2018.05.017></u>
- Johnson, M. P., & Ferraro, K, 'Research on domestic violence in the 1990's: Making distinctions' (2000) 62 *Journal* of Marriage and the Family.
- Kofman, Y. B., & Garfin, D. R., 'Home Is Not Always a Haven: The Domestic Violence Crisis Amid the COVID-19 Pandemic', (2020) *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*. Advance online publication. <http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/tra0000866 >
- Pacella, M. L., Hruska, B., & Delahanty, D. L., 'The physical health consequences of PTSD and PTSD symptoms: A meta-analytic review' (2013) 27 *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*,. <<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j</u> .janxdis.2012.08.004>
- Parkinson, D., 'The Hidden Disaster: Domestic Violence in the Aftermath of Natural Disaster', (2013) 28 (2), *Australian Journal of Emergency Management*,
- Peterman, A., Potts, A., O'Donnell, M.et al. Pandemics and Violence Against Women and Children. (2020). *Center* for Global Development Working

Paper 528. Washington, DC: Center for Global Development. <a href="https://www.cgdev.org/publication/pandemic">https://www.cgdev.org/publication/pandemic</a> s-and-violence-aga inst-women-and-children>

- Stark, E. (2012). "Looking beyond domestic violence: Policing coercive control." Journal of Police Crisis Negotiations, 12(2), 199-217
- Sety, M., James, K., & Breckenridge, J. Understanding the risk of domestic violence during and post natural disasters: (2014) 5 Literature review. In L. W. Roeder (Ed.), *Issues of gender* and sexual orientation in humanitarian emergencies <<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-</u> 05882-5> 99-111
- Usher, K., Bhullar, N., Durkin, J., Gyamfi, N. and Jackson, D. (2020), "Family violence and COVID-19: Increased vulnerability and reduced options for support." *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, 29: 549-552.
- Van Gelder, N., Peterman, A., Potts, A., O'Donnell, M., Thompson, K., Shah, N., & Oertelt-Prigione, S. (2020).
  COVID-19: Reducing the risk of infection might increase the risk of intimate partner violence. *EClinicalMedicine*, 21, 100348.

### **Online Sources**

- Allen-Ebrahimian, B., 'China's Domestic Violence Epidemic', *Axios*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 <https://www.axios.com/chinadomesticviolencecoronavirusquarantine-7b00c3ba-35bc-4d16-afddb76ecfb28882.html >
- Boddy, J., Young, A. & O'Leary, P., 'Cabin fever': 'Australia must prepare for the

social and psychological impacts of a coronavirus lockdown'. *The Conversation*. Retrieved on April 15, 2020 < https: // theconversation. com / cabin-fever-australia-must-preparefor-the-social-and psychologicalimpacts-ofa-coronavirus-lockdown-133353>

- Davies, S. & Batha, E.. Europe braces for domestic abuse 'perfect storm' amid coronavirus lockdown, (Thomas Reuters Foundation News, 2020).
- Domestic Violence Resources Center Australia (DVRCA), *Coronavirus* (*COVID-19*) and family violence. DVRCA Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 <https: // www.dvrcv.org.au/helpadvice/coronavirus-COVID-19-andfamily-violence/family-friends-andneighbors>
- Duncan, E., 'NSW domestic violence support groups warn coronavirus isolation is prompting surge in demand for services'. *ABC News Australia*. Retrieved on April 15, 2020 <<u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-</u> 03-27/coronavirus-domestic-familyviolence-COVID-19-surge/12096988>
- DW, 'Di Masa Pandemi Corona Perempuan Indonesia Lebih Rentan Alami KDRT'. *Tempo.co*. Retrieved on April 16, 2020 <<u>https://www.tempo.co/dw/2347/di-</u> <u>masa-pandemi-corona-perempuan-</u> indonesia-lebih-rentan-alami-kdrt>
- Fielding, S.. 'In quarantine with an abuser: surge in domestic violence reports linked to coronavirus'. *The Guardian*. Retrieved on 8th April, 2020 <ttps://www. theguardian.com/usnews/2020/apr/03/coronavirusquarantine-abuse-domestic-violence>

- Gearin, M. & Knight , B., 'Family violence perpetrators using COVID-19 as a form of abuse we have not experienced before'. ABC News Australia. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 <<u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-03-29/coronavirus-family-violencesurge-in-victoria/12098546></u>
- Gerster, J., 'When home isn't safe: How coronavirus puts neighbors on front lines of abuse'. *Global News*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 <https://globalnews.ca/news/ 6723582/coronavirus-domesticabuse/>
- Godin, M., 'How coronavirus is affecting victims of domestic violence'. *Time*. Retrieved (2020, March 18) from <https://time.com/5803887/coronaviru s-domestic-violence-victims/>
- Guenfound, I., 'French women use code words at pharmacies to escape domestic violence during coronavirus lockdown'. *ABC News*. Retrieved on 8th April, 2020 from: <https://abcnews.go.com/International /frenchwomen-code-wordspharmacies-escape-domesticviolence/story? Id=69954238>
- Kagi, J., 'Crime rate in WA plunges amid coronavirus social distancing lockdown measures'. *ABC News Australia*. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from: <<u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-</u> 04-08/coronavirus-shutdown-seescrime-ratedrop- in-wa / 12132410>
- Kelly, J. & Morgan, T., 'Coronavirus: Domestic abuse calls up 25% since lockdown, charity says'. *BBC News*. Retrieved on 12th April, 2020 from: <a href="https://www.bbc.com/">https://www.bbc.com/</a> news/uk-52157620>

- Kennedy, S., 'Jobs destroyed worldwide as coronavirus triggers deep recession. *The Japan Times*. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from: < https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/20 20/04/06/business/economybusiness/jobs-destroyed-worldwidecoronavirus-recession/>
- Knowels, M., 'Coronavirus lockdown risks murder frenzy - PM sent warning on domestic abuse'. *The Express*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from: <https://www.e

xpress.co.uk/news/uk/1265912/corona virus-lockdownmurder- warningdomestic-abuse-boris-johnson>

- National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children (NSPCC)., Coronavirus (COVID-19) and keeping children safe from abuse. National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children (NSPCC). Retrieved on 20th 2020 April, from: <https://www.nspcc.org.uk/keepingchi ldren-safe/reportingabuse/coronavirus-abuseneglectvulnerable- children/ >
- McCulloch, Jude; Maher, JaneMaree; Fitz-Gibbon, Kate; Segrave, Marie; Roffee,

James (2018): Review of the Family Violence Risk Assessment and Risk Management Framework (CRAF): Final Report. Monash University. Report.

https://doi.org/10.26180/5bab197f3fb5 6

- News Wires., 'UN chief decries 'horrifying' rise in domestic violence amid virus lockdown'. *France 24*. Retrieved on 6th April, 2020 from: <https://www.france24.com/en/20200 406-un-chief-decries-horrifying-risein-domestic-violence-amidviruslockdown>
- Poate, S. (2020). 75% increase in domestic violence searches since Coronavirus. NBN News. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from: https://www.nbnnews.com.au/2020/03 /31/dvsearches-coronavirus/
- Reuters News Agency (2020). As domestic abuse rises in lockdown, France to fund hotel rooms. *Aljazeera*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020 /03/domestic-abuse-rises-lockdownfrance-fund-hotel-rooms-200331074110199.html